Shepherd University Assembly MINUTES

April 11, 2016

4:10 P.M.

Erma Ora Byrd Hall Auditorium

I. Call to Order – Mr. Christian Benefiel

II. Approval of Minutes of the Fall 2015 Assembly Meeting – Mr. Benefiel

a. With no amendments, the Fall 2015 Minutes were approved by the Assembly (MSP).

III. Approval of Candidates for Graduation – Ms. Tracy Seffers

a. Candidate lists were distributed electronically to faculty on March 29, 2016.  Corrections and amendments have come confidentially to the registrar.  Additional amendments will come as final grades are submitted and processed.

b. The amended list for 2015-2016 candidates for graduation was approved by the Assembly faculty (MSP).

IV. President’s Report – Dr. Mary J.C. Hendrix
Dr. Hendrix expressed deep appreciation for all who have made her transition, and especially her inauguration, so smooth and welcoming.  Many new initiatives and developments have happened or in the works:

Interim VP for Finance

Appointed Mr. James Vigil as Interim VP for Finance, replacing Ms. Anna Barker who left Shepherd to pursue a special Girls, Inc. Mentoring Program in Maryland. A formal search for a new VPF is underway.

Accreditation Visits

Participated (with extreme pride) in the dual accreditation visits from the Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education and the West Virginia Board of Examiners for Registered Professional Nurses and the overall institution’s site visit as part of the Higher Learning Commissions’ Pathways accreditation process - - each were very positive and complimentary to Shepherd’s outstanding faculty, staff and students. 

Provost

Appointed Dr. Chris Ames as Provost of Shepherd University – to represent the institution and president at key events.  The distinguished position of Provost better aligns our administrative, organizational infrastructure with that of our peer institutions.
Special Advisory Council

Forming a Special Advisory Council comprised of key members of the community to advise Shepherd’s President on new initiatives under consideration.  Our first meeting occurred on March 30th.  This informal group will help provide the President with the same kind of community advice that several of our academic departments are benefiting from with their advisory committees, including strategic discussions about engaging our WV legislators.
2016 President’s Award Recipients

Selected Dr. Sylvia Manning and Mr. Thomas Blondell as recipients of the 2016 President’s Award during commencement, recognizing their special contributions to Shepherd during their time here.
May 7th Commencement Speaker

James A. Leach - Chair in Public Affairs, Visiting Professor of Law and Senior Scholar at the University of Iowa College of Law.  Dr. Leach joined the College of Law after serving most recently as the Chairman of the National Endowment for the Humanities. Leach is best known for his 30 years of service as a representative in Congress where he chaired the Banking and Financial Services Committee, the Subcommittee on Asian and Pacific Affairs, and the Congressional-Executive Commission on China. Following his time in Congress, he was a Professor at the Woodrow Wilson School at Princeton University and Interim Director of the Institute of Politics and Lecturer at the John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University.

FY’17 Budget Shortfall

To begin to address the FY’17 budget shortfall, specific initiatives have been outlined under the categories of Revenue Generating and Cost Savings.  A few initiatives for generating additional revenue include:  1) 2016 Shepherd Master Scholars Program, leveraging the CATF events with expert lectures on nutrition, wellness and life-long learning; 2) signed contractual arrangement with several vendors to sell Shepherd University merchandise in local stores (13); and 3) bond refinancing.

Washington, D.C. Embassies

Orchestrated the development of a list of Embassies in Washington, D.C., representative of the 17 countries our international students currently hail from—for the purpose of engaging them in our university activities and as supporters of additional recruitments.
Collaborative Clinical Service

Collaborative discussions with Konrad C. Nau, MD, Dean—WVU School of Medicine/Eastern Division—lto strategize about the provision of clinical service, education and research partnerships.
Chair of Business Administration

One of the significant leadership job postings is for the Chair of Business Administration, which we are proposing to expand to a more encompassing role for a Business School initiative – funded by pledged support from the business community.  
Shepherd University Branding

—Solicited Dean Dow Benedict’s help in reviewing the Shepherd University logo suggestions.

—Launched Monthly Institutional Highlights, starting with March, to promote faculty, staff and student activities—by our Office of University Communications.

—Promoted Instagram Photo Contest #myShepherdU over April 14-15 to advance Shepherd’s photo image.

Future Developments:

Shepherd hosting a Gubernatorial Debate, details released soon;
New summer internship programs for students (http://www.shepherd.edu/summer-internships);
The launching of a Center for Innovation; 
Inauguration Partnership Sponsors, who have contributed over $50k to date to support new student scholarships for the Class of 2020, in addition to partially defraying the cost of the inauguration event.
Dr. Hendrix again expressed her gratitude for the welcome she has received upon her return to Shepherd.

Dr. Hendrix’s report was warmly received by the Assembly.
IV. Elections

a. Shepherd University Assembly Moderator (one-year renewable term)--Mr. Benefiel is incumbent
i. Mr. Benefiel was nominated from the floor, and nominations closed (MSP).

ii. Mr. Benefiel was re-elected by acclamation.


b. Shepherd University Assembly Secretary (one-year renewable term)--Registrar Seffers is incumbent.
i. Mr. James Klein was nominated from the floor, and nominations closed (MSP).

ii. Mr. James Klein was elected by acclamation.

c. Shepherd University Assembly parliamentarian (one-year renewable term)--Dr. Anders Henriksson is incumbent (retiring)

i. Dr. Christopher Lovelace was nominated from the floor, and nominations closed (MSP).

ii. Dr. Christopher Lovelace was elected by acclamation.
d. Student Life Council Faculty Representatives (two-year term, non-renewable)--Dr. Nicolas Pologeorgis and Dr. Yu-Hsuan Liao (terms are expiring); Dr. Andro Barnett and Dr. Greg Place (Graduate) continue 2016-2017.
i. Dr. Jonathan Gilkerson and Dr. Francoise Nelles self-nominated from the floor, and nominations closed (MSP).

ii. Drs.  Gilkerson and Nelles were elected by acclamation.

VI. Vote on Constitutional Amendment

A. Proposed changes are to correct old references to “General Studies,” and to update with references to Provost (vs. VPAA)

a. Two additional instances of “General Studies” had not been highlighted, but were added to the amendment.

b. Paper ballots will be distributed to Assembly members by campus mail on Monday, April 18.  Ballots should be returned to the Assembly by campus mail.  Ballots received will be tallied by the Assembly Cabinet on Tuesday, April 19, and results reported to the Assembly.

VII. Reports to the Assembly  

A. Advisory Council of Faculty—Dr. Shurbutt
A handful of issues that are of particular importance to faculty and staff have been the focus of the Higher Education Policy Commission and Advisory Council of Faculty this academic year:
I.
National Common Core Standards for Public Education:  In WV these have been replaced by Workplace and College Readiness Standards (Next Generation Standards).  There is not a great deal of change in English readiness standards and National Common Core Standards, with more emphasis on analysis, comprehension, and non-fiction.  
II.
Complete College America (CCA) Initiative: West Virginia was represented in the November 18-19 CCA Indianapolis Conference on alternatives to Developmental education.  The conference was supported by the Lumina and Gates foundations.  The HEPC, under Vice-Chancellor Dennison’s leadership, held a spring “summit” (bringing administrators on-board) on April 7, and has scheduled fall “institute” (September 8-9 at Stonewall Resort) to explore with the key players implementing co-requisite education across the state— implementation that would address the “developmental” issues in higher education and encourage college retention and higher graduation rates.  Shepherd’s “stretch course” models in math and English are consistent with the CCA goals of the State, and Shepherd was a leader in addressing the developmental issue some years ago.  The co-requisite issue comes on the heels of HEPC efforts to improve and streamline transfer of courses throughout the State: Transfer and Articulation and Reverse Transfer rules—all aimed at college completion.

III.
Legislative Report and PEIA Update:  Addressing the PEIA shortfall and budget crisis, as well as the legislative responsibility for funding PEIA, was the major issue in the past legislative session.  The agreement among Republican leaders that new sources of tax revenue were a necessity was not addressed during the session, and the proposed cigarette tax was not passed.  The budget is still being debated, and at this point there are several alternatives being discussed: the tax hike, a 10-18% budget cut for higher education, elimination of the WV Promise Scholar Program, and the PEIA shortfall being passed on to the insured.

IV.
Legislative Session:   

SB 369.  This bill eliminates certain HEPC reports to the legislature. 

HB 4145.  This bill permits firearms on campus and public places, but allows institutions to establish their own rules regarding firearms.

HB 4014.  Prevents the State Board of Education from implementing Common Core National Academic Standards and Assessments, despite the hard work of WV educators to develop them, and despite the millions of dollars already spent to train teachers and implement the standards.
Budget Issue still remains fluid and potentially damaging to Higher Education. 

V.   Great Teachers Seminar, June 20-23.  The Great Teachers Seminar, supported by the HEPC and under the auspices of the Advisory Council of Faculty, continues to offer a superb learning experience to the best and brightest of us.  The cost to institutions is minimal ($299 for four days); the benefits are great.  This past year Shepherd was represented by Dr. Chiquita Howard-Bostic at the Seminar.  Dr. Howard-Bostic shared her experiences today at  the noon CTC Faculty Forum.  Dr. Keith Alexander will represent Shepherd this summer, and an additional space is available for another interested faculty person.
Dr. Shurbutt’s report was warmly received by the Assembly.

B. Faculty Senate – Dr. Tuttle

The Faculty Senate is in period of transition: this semester marks the end of the Senate’s 2 year cycle, and is the end of my term as Senate President.  The Senate’s final meeting of the semester is April 18, where new senators will be seated and officers elected.

Major outcomes for academic year 2015-2016:

a.
Second year of administrator evaluation program

b.
Academic Structures Task Force has met and is moving forward with the creation of a Business School.

c.
Consulting/Gateway finance subcommittee has met and though its final report is still pending, members see the need to continue its call for transparency, accountability, and inclusive financial decision-making. 
d.  
The Beacon student activity and retention system completes its first year in operation, with data and reports to the Senate coming next fall from Student Affairs.
e
The conversion to Wordpress Content Management System (CMS) is complete.  The Senate extends thanks to Secretary Jeff Groff for his work to ensure that all Senate minutes are available up to the present.
f.
Faculty received a small raise this year added to their base salaries.
g
Title IX presentations/information: compliance director Annie Lewin is helping to ensure awareness, accurate reporting and compliance, and safe practices regarding sexual assault and abuse.
h.
Great Colleges To Work For surveys continue annually, and the Senate encourages all employees to complete the survey timely.
Dr. Tuttle offered many thanks to the senators from each department and to ACF rep Dr. Sylvia Shurbutt.  Thanks as well to Provost Ames, Interim President Manning and President Hendrix for their accessibility and engagement with Senate issues.
In closing, Dr. Tuttle affirmed that the Faculty Senate is an important center of the campus community, and is positioned well to continue working on behalf of the faculty with Drs. Ames and Hendrix.  These are challenging times for universities, and for Shepherd University, but proactive, transparent approaches to issues will help Shepherd University optimize operations moving forward.  It has been my honor and privilege to be a member of the Faculty Senate.  

Dr. Tuttle’s report was warmly received by the Assembly.

C. Advisory Council of Classified Employees—Mr. Ken Harbaugh (given by Mr. Brian Hammond)
As of this date, the Mercer survey continues to be worked on by the Higher Education Policy Commission’s office of Human Resources. There has been very little communication with the stakeholders, the classified employees.  It now has been over 20 years since the last time the classified employees system of personnel management has had a true update. 

The ACCE continues to work on developing relationships with key leaders in the legislature.  The past few months we have met with the chairs and vice chairs of the education committees in both the house and the senate along with other legislative leaders. We meet with these leaders to appeal to them to help stop the erosion of funds to our institutions.  We also continue to ask the Chancellor, college presidents, and others within the system to organize a unity agenda and to provide the leadership that is needed to save us from further cuts in our funding.  I know that Dr. Shurbutt is working hard with the Advisory Council of Faculty in this fight, but now in my opinion, it is time for both the Shepherd Faculty Senate, Classified Employee Council and our administration to join in that fight by inviting area legislator on campus to hear our story on how we are being hurt by these cuts.  This has to be a team effort or we'll continue to be a target for more and deeper budget cuts.

Mr. Harbaugh’s report (via Mr. Hammond) was warmly received by the Assembly.

D. Classified Employees Council – Mr. Brian Hammond

The Classified Employee Council of Shepherd discussed and worked on the following this past year.

1.
We participated in the search for and hiring of President Hendrix.

2.
We sat on the budget advisory committee. There is a lot of work to be done in the future for committee with input from all of the Shepherd community being important.

3.
Shepherd’s Chief Human Resources Officer, Dr. Marie DeWalt, along with Marian Willauer and Tammy Gill from the HR office, attended our monthly meetings. They kept us informed about the changing and evolving systems of wvOASIS and Kronos for the payroll, time keeping and leave tracking functions. The HR personnel have put a lot of work and sweat into trying to get Shepherd ready for these systems to roll out. Kronos, in conjunction with wvOASIS, will have a large impact on classified, non-classified and student employees.

4.
Due to the budget reduction this year, which meant a further reduction in the money available to Classified Employees in our Development Fund, we had to be very vigilant in the requests and spending from this fund.

5.
Dr. Hendrix approved the Council’s recommendation to bestow the title of Classified Employee Emeritus on five recipients this year. This is the largest number I remember. They will be recognized at our Spring business meeting and luncheon on Thursday, April 28. We will also recognize those employees who have achieved 5 year service milestones starting at 20 years of service, along with recent retirees.

The Council looks forward to working with Dr. Hendrix in the future to make Shepherd better.

Mr. Hammond’s report was warmly received by the Assembly.

E. Student Life Council – Andro Barnett (given by Dr. Gregory Place)
The actions of the Student Life Council included:

Organizations

Black Student Union became an organization--October 8

Anime club requested their name be changed to Asian Culture and Anime Club--October 8

4-H club became a recognized club—October 22

University Republicans become a re-updated and reorganized on campus—October 22

Criminology Club was changed to Sociology and Criminology Club—November 15

Shepherd University Food Recovery Network Chapter Club was brought to discussion but they are still working on details.

Civil war Reenactors Club become a recognized club on campus

Campus Canvas became a recognized club on campus

Policies and New Initiatives

Discussion of vaping in residence halls (now prohibited)

Election of a new chairperson was performed—Sara Lee

Discussion of the new residence hall was presented

New Veterans center opened on February 10

Dr. Barnett’s report (via Dr. Place) was warmly received by the Assembly.

VIII. Adjournment – Mr. Benefiel 
The Assembly heartily approved (MSP).  The Assembly adjourned at 5:09pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Tracy L Seffers, Registrar

Secretary to the Assembly
